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MILITARY CONSTRUCTION APPROPRIATIONS 
FOR 2004 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2003. 

DEFENSE DEPARTMENT 
WITNESSES 

RAY DuBOIS, DEPUTY UNDERSECRETARY OF DEFENSE FOR INSTAL
LATIONS AND ENVIRONMENT 

LARRY LANZILLOTTA, PRINCIPAL DEPUTY UNDERSECRETARY OF DE
FENSE AND COMPTROLLER 

STATEMENT OF THE CHAIRMAN 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG [presiding]. The meeting will come to order. 
I appreciate everybody showing up on time. We have a bit of a time 
constraint with everybody here, so I think we blocked off an hour 
and a half, and I am hopeful we can get through the questions that 
are on your mind in that period of time. 

And we are going to adhere to the five-minute rule, only because 
we kind of have to, inasmuch as other members appear, I think 
they are going to want to also entertain asking questions. 

So with that, let me get into the meeting itself. 
Good afternoon, everybody, and we thank our witnesses for being 

here on time and being prepared. We appreciate your coming with 
the small amount of notice that you have. 

Again, this is a hearing that is focusing just on the military con
struction portion of the fiscal 2004 supplemental appropriations re
quest. 

In any event, this opportunity that you have today is an oppor
tunity for all members to specifically learn more about the military 
construction portion of the supplemental request, which encom
passes some $412 million for urgent projects to support our men 
and women who are serving in Iraq. 

The witnesses here today are those ·individuals who are exclu
sively responsible, I should say, for formulating only the military
construction portion of the supplemental, based on the support re
quirements of our troops. 

This hearing will be conducted at an unclassified level. We do not 
plan on going into a closed session. The number of troops or air
craft at certain locations or other classified information may not be 
discussed during the course of this hearing. And I ask for your co
operation on that matter, as this does relate solely to the military 
construction portion of the request. 

To summarize the request, $119.9 million is included for the 
Army to finance various military construction projects in support of 

(1) 
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p.s. troops in Ira9...Secondly, the Air Force portion of the request 
tnc!udes. $292.5 milbon to fund construction projects at various lo
cati!lns In support of Operation Iraqi Freedom and Operation En
dunng Freedom. 

Finally, a provision is requested which would allow the Secretary
~f Defense to tr~sfer up. to ~500 million from funds appropriated 
1n the Defense title of th1s bill to the contingen~ construction ac
coun~ for the purpose of funding unforeseen mihtary construction 
req~urements. 

The suppl~mental ~udget reql;lest r~ses many valid questions, 
and I am gotng to be Interested 1n heanng from today's witnesses. 

One area that I am particularly interested in, and would like 
Generals Lust and Fox to ~omment on, are the differences between 
the two. requests. ~ am cunous about why the Air Force, for exam
ple, thetr request IS so much larger than the Army request given 
that the Army has mor~ than 120,000 sol~e~s on the groimd in 
I~aq. And I wou!d appreciate both generals giVIng us their observa
tion on that subject. 
. Howe~er, before .getting to the substance of the hearing, I would 

hke to dtgrc::ss for JUst a moment to express my gratitude to all the 
combat engtnet;r~ ~urrently serving in Iraq and in the CENTCOM 
area of responstbihty, the AOR. 

Americans should be very proud of their Seabees, Corps of Engi
neers or Red !Iorse Squadrons. These men and women were inte
gra! to pr~parmg !or the war and the fighting during the war and 
their rmssion c~nbnues. And it is an immense one. 
Tod~y, Amencan combat engineers are vital to the reconstruction 

effort 1n. Iraq. And, for example, they assist the U.S. Agency for 
Intemationa.I Development, another committee I happen to serve 
on, the Foret~ Ops qommittee, with increasing the supply of pota
ble water and improVIng the wastewater facilities. 

They have identified and repaired an electrical grid that is 40 
years .old and ,has. rc::ceived little, if any maintenance. And they are 
restonng Iraq s ml Infra.struct~re. They have also rebuilt schools, 
ass~ssed the ~t~ctural Integnty of buildings and bridges and de
molished murutions. 

AI~ this effort has proceeded despite continuing harassment by
Iraqis loyal to ~~e former regime, daily looting and extreme envi
ronmental conditions. 


So with that, we will introduce our witnesses. The witnesses 

today ar~ Mr. Ray D~ois, Deputy Undersecretary of Defense for 

InstallatiOns and Envtronment; Mr. Larry Lanzillotta, Principal 

Deputy Undersecretary of Defe~se and Comptroller; Major General 

L.arry Lust, Army Asststant Chief of Staff for Installations and En

vtronmt:n~; and_ then, finally, Major General Dean Fox, the Air 

Force CIVIl Engineer. 
. If you have a prepared statement, that is fine. It will be entered 
Into ~he record in its enti~ety. But I would ask you to present your 
~~erung statements, and If you can, you can keep those down to a 
18Irly bare minimum, ifyou will. 

And at this time, I would like to turn to Mr. Edwards for any 
comments and opening statement that he might like to make. 
~r. EDWARDS.. Th~k you, Mr. Chairman. I think in the name 

of time I would JUst like to let the testimony proceed. I am inter
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ested in the issue you raised as to the Army having the vast major
ity of personnel in the Iraqi theater yet it is only getting 30 percent 
of the construction funding in this budget. And I hope you can get 
that answered. 

But thank you, Mr. Chairman, for your comments, and I look for
ward to the testimony. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. I think we have an itinerary to the process 
here, which I conveniently put aside. 

We will start with Mr. DuBois. 
Mr. DuBois, you are recognized. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE RAY DUBOIS 

Mr. DuBois. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Edwards, distin
guished members of the committee. On behalf of Secretary Rums
feld, I want to thank you for allowing myself and Mr. Lanzillotta 
and Generals Lust and Fox to testify today on the military con
struction issues that are presented by the President's fiscal year 
2004 supplemental appropriation request for the Department of 
Defense. 

Now, to be brief, it seems to me that we ought to focus on three 
items this afternoon. 

The first, of course, are the specifics with respect to the $412.5 
million military construction request, the construction of milit~ 
facilities and positions for Operation Iraqi Freedom and Endunng 
Freedom. 

Now, these construction projects are driven by operational im
peratives. I have been in contact with General Abizaid's office, al
though he is not here at the moment, and they and I have agreed 
that obviously the issues of any terrorism force protection, reliable 
command-and-control capabilities, repair and maintenance of po
tential logistic hubs, for the continual flow of materiel to the the· 
ater and to our deployed forces are critical. 

The repairs to host nations' airfields which General Fox is going 
to address in more detail, are also critical. 

Now, constructing key basing facilities in Iraq for our troops that 
move them from basically bivouac situations to temporary living 
conditions, with the basic necessities of life, I think we would all 
agree is an important investment, albeit temporary. 

Now, secondly, I think we should address the $500 million con
tingency construction authorization which in our view is critical to 
U.S. CENTCOM operations. 

Now, we know that the wars, if you will, in the 21st century are 
going to be different than the ones in the 20th century. We are 
dealing with a global war on terrorism; we are dealing with issues 
that are uncertain. And certainly the combatant commander, in 
this case, General Abizaid, ought to have some agility, if you will, 
in being able to respond to the emerging requirements as they ar
rive. 

Now the third issue that I think we need to get some discussion 
going on is the issue that pertains to the appropriations conference 
on fiscal year 2004 military construction. And if I might just take 
a moment, I want to elaborate on one of the important issues 
raised by Secretary Rumsfeld in his letter, Mr. Chainnan, to you 
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and the Ranking Members of the committees on military construc
tion. 

In order to ensure that the department re~ested onl_y those 
funds required for mission-critical bases in both Europe and Korea, 
the Secretary instructed his combatant commanders to reprioritize 
military construction requirements for 2003 and 2004. They did so. 

And the President submitted an amended budget for that mili
tary construction in May of this year which canceled or deferred 
funding for overseas construction projects where our long-term 
presence was questionable and realigned those funds at installa
tions which will remain key to our global basing posture and fulfi11 
critical operational, logistical, and training mission needs. 

In fact, to take Germany just as an example, you may remember 
that we rescinded the request for 26 different military construction 
projects that equated to over $280 million. 

An almost identical amount of funds, nearly $280 million, was 
added to fund 18 particular projects in the United States. 

Now, I think the combatant commanders and the military serv
ices have provided to this committee additional information in sup
port of those critical mission requirements. And we believe strongly 
that without those projects, the Secretary may have to defer some 
opportunities to consolidate forces and functions efficiently and 
delay the key elements of our theater strategic transformation 
plans. 

And obviously we will also lose some opportunities to-as many 
of you who have traveled to our overseas installations-lose oppor
tunities to make small improvements to the quality of life. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. We look forward to work
ing with you. And we do appreciate-the Secretary appreciates 
your support of all of our men and women in uniform who are at 
the pointy end of the spear, in adverse conditions, around the 
world. 

Thank you, sir. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you, Mr. DuBois. 
We now turn to Mr. Larry Lanzillotta. I will get it straight 

here-
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Correct. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG [continuing]. Pretty soon, I guess, for his com

ments. And all of your entire commentary will be entered into the 
record, but you can confine that, if you can, to something like five 
minutes, if you would. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE LARRY LANZILLOTTA 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. Thank you. Okay, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am pleased to be 

here today to discuss the military construction component of Presi
dent Bush's fiscal year 2004 supplemental . appropriation request. 
Prompt and full approval of all components of this supplemental is 
bri~c~ to three historic challenges our nation has undertaken: 

ulld.mg an Iraq that will support rather than undermine re~onal 
~d Int_ernational stability; successfully completing our mission in 
.n..~ghantstan; and winning the global war on terrorism. 

America and its coalition partners have made great progress in 
both Iraq and Afghanistan. With commitment and adequate re
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sources, we must sustain and build on our achievement~. Accel
erating progress now can hold down l<?ng-term reconstructiOn costs 
and hasten scaling back of U.S. operations and troop levels. 

For the Department of Defense, the supplemental passage now 
facilitates better planning ~d b~dget execution. "Yben 
supplementals aren't approved until late tn the fiscal year, mainte
nance, base ops support, and other essential services get curtailed, 
hurting readiness and morale. . . . . 

The President is requesting $412:5 rmlho!l for construction. tn 
military facilities to support OperatiOn lr&:qt Freedom, Operation 
Enduring Freedom in the military constru~tl?n accoun.t. . . 

The Army account request is $119.9 mtlhon_, and 1t IS reqmred 
to finance a variety of military construction projects. . . 

These projects are critical to sustaining Army operations and Im
proving conditions for our soldiers. The:y are ~.~tal co~ponent to 
funds for housing of shower and housmg facthties whtch are re
quested in the Army's O&M accounts and other procurement ap
propt;ation accounts in. ~004. . . 

For the Air Force mthtary construction account, the $292.5 mil
lion request covers urgent projects ~n Iraq, ~ghanist~n and else
where. The United States Air Force ts opera~Ing at an tntense. pace 
and often under difficult circumstances. Thts supplemental ts es
sential for the Air Force to deliver the strongest possible support 
to ongoing operations worldwide. . 

All these projects are urgently needed ~ ensure success tn Iraq, 
Afghanistan, and the global war on terrons~. 

These expenditures have now become as 1mp~rtant to O?J" armed 
forces as ammunition, fuel and other war fighting essentia~s; U.S. 
Central Command describes the supplemental request as c!'ltical t:<> 
its mission. It needs this funding to support force protection, reb
able command and control, continuous flow of materials to the de
ployed forces, and repair of airfields vital to ong?ing op~rations. 

It is impossible to project all t~e next years requn:ements for 
military operations in Iraq, Mgharusta~ ~nd elsewhere _In the g~ob
al war on terrorism. To prevent our mihtary construction requtre
rnents from degrading these operations, the President has .re
quested a general provision that help us to address these emergtng 
needs. We are thankful that this committee has indicated its int~n
tion to provide strong military const~~tion sul?port for our fighttng 
forces. We appreciate your leadership _In worktng .out the best way 
to streamline procedures and to proVlde for contingency construc
tion needs. Such flexibility is key to sustaining support for our 
military forces throughout the entire fiscal year. . .. 

Central Command tells us that it critically needs the flextbihty 
to meet emerging military construction re9uirement~ quickly. 

In closing, I urge the approval of Pr~s.tdent Bush s 2~04 supple
mental appropriation request. The mihtary constructiOn compo
nents of the request are essential to sustaining the success and the 
morale of our military.

The Department of Defense appreciates this committee's strong 
support for the needs of our armed forces and lo~k~ forw~rd to con
tinuing the close partnership on behalf of Amenca s national secu
rity. 
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And I thank the. members of the committee and am prepared to 
answer your question. ' 

Mr. KNO!--LENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Lanzillotta. 
I am ~mng to turn to the full Appropriations Chairman, Mr. 

Y~ung, BD:l Youn~, for any comments he might want to make rel
ative to this heanng. 

STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN YOUNG 

Mr. Yo~o. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. 

~d ~ J~t w~~ to,_ first of all, welcome and thank you all for 


bemg wtlling to JOm wtth us. 
~.YOU have ~dica~d so far, this subcommittee and our Appro

pnattons Committee Intends to provide whatever we need to take 
care of ou~ troops. Sometimes we do not have as much money as 
we W<?uld like to have to appropriate. 

I will have some questions about the specifics on the list. But you 
can be sure that this subcommittee is prepared to be supportive as 
we have the money available to provide for not only the mission in 
Iraq but o!l our ~e~ar 2004 bills and regular bills to provide as 
much quality of life tssues as we can. 

And we appreciate those who serve in the military and we want 
to show that appreciation by doing the best we can fo~ them. 
. But I would ask some questions later when you get to the ques

tion part. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Young. 
And now we will turn to Major General Larry Lust for his com

ments. 

THURSDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2003. 

U.S. ARMY 

WITNESS 
MAJOR GENERAL LARRY LUST, ARMY ASSISTANT CHIEF OF STAFF 

FOR INSTALLATIONS AND ENVIRONMENT 

General LUST. Sir, I have no comments. 
Mr. KNO~ERG. You have no comments. All right that is 

good. I guess tt Is good-- ' 
[Laughter.] 
Mr. KINGSTON. Mr. Chairman, I move that we move the Army

portion of the bill immediately. [Laughter.] 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. I will consider that. 
In that case, then, we are going to turn to M~or General DeanFox, the Air Force Civil Engineer. 

THuRsDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2003. 

U.S. AIR FORCE 

. WITNESS 
MAJOR GENERAL DEAN FOX, THE AIR FORCE CIVIL ENGINEER 

General Fox. Sir, ifwe get that kind of support-
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[Laughter.] 
General Fox [continuing]. Then I am going to defer an oral com

ment at this time, too. 
Just to say that I think what Mr. DuBois and Mr. Lanzillotta 

have said preparatory, in their comments, we fully support. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Very good, thank you. Thank you very much. 
Then, a~ain, just to repeat for those that may have come in late, 

we are going to adhere to a five-minute contribution or input from 
each member. 

I will begin with a question or two, and we will try to adhere to 
that, because I know there are a lot of questions people have, and 
there are certainly a lot of questions that are there today to be 
asked. 

So let me start with General Fox, General Lust: If you can, ex
plain to me the process that you used for your respective service 
to develop the construction requirements for the supplemental re
quest. 

And this is an important question: Does the request satisfy all 
the critical infrastructure requirements for Iraq and for terrorism
related missions? And if they do not, why don't they? 

I will start with General Fox. 

INFRASTRUCTIVE REQUIREMENTS 

General Fox. Yes, sir. 
First of all, the process that we used was to accept the 

CENTCOM combatant commander's input, his request. And that 
process included U.S. Air Forces, U.S. Central Command 
(CENTAF), the air component to U.S. Central Command 
(CENTCOM). As we looked at the requirements, we asked for their 
input on prioritization. And that prioritization was to fully support 
through-put into the area of operations, to fully support the basing 
that we need to prosecute the global war on terrorism-

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. So terrorism is definitely a part of--
General Fox. Yes, sir. The global war on terrorism was one of 

the key elements. The OIF, Operation Iraqi Freedom, was certainly 
a key element. 

And so you will see projects at places like Balad, for example, to 
complete the OIF aggressively. 

And then the global war on terrorism, there is a project at 
Bagram Air Base in Mghanistan that provides close air support for 
our Army joint compatriots to make sure that we are taKing care 
of the ground troops. 

So we think that CENTCOM and CENTAF have addressed the 
most critical global war on terrorism and Operation Iraqi Freedom 
projects. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. So that was sort of the blueprint that you 
utilize. 

General Fox. Yes, sir. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. General Lust, would you have a similar com

ment. You do not have to repeat everything-
General LUST. I would just add we followed the same procedure 

as what General Fox described. Ours would have come up to the 
combined forces land-component commander and he has identified 
his needs. 
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What is just shown here are the ones that are the most critical 
ones identified at the time to meet the needs of what he has identi
fied. We support him from a departmental standpoint.

And, again, it is our basic judgment of what the folks, the engi
neers from the Corps of Engineers have worked up as a require
ment. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. With an emphasis obviously on terrorism-
General LUST. Affirmative. That has all been bound into the
Mr. KNoLLENBERG. Well, General Lust, the Army-military con

struction request includes some $80.6 million for power plants in 
[raq.

I have got a number of questions here, but how will the work for 
these power plants be contracted? Or are we talking about some 
kind of mobile apparatus that you just move into the community? 
Gen~ral LUST. The power plants will be modular in nature, and 

they will be contracted as per their input in the project description 
md their placement and the building will be contracted through 
the Corps of Engineers on a competitive basis-

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. On a competitive basis, okay. 
General LuST [continuing]. And designed and built in a process 

:hat will be competitive and modular in nature, sir. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. That is pretty much, I think, what I wanted 

:o know. 
Now, here is a question: According to the project justification re

~uest for electric plants and wastewater utilities serves approxi
nately 56,000 s~ldiers and 25,000 soldiers respectively. How are 
~he other apprmnmately 70,000 soldiers to be supplied with basic 
1tility requirements? 

General LusT. Those are being handled, sir, either by tactical 
~enerator~ we have for the power, et cetera, or contracting out 
;hrough etther LOGCAP or local contractors, or a use of the Iraqi 
nfrastructure that is available in the local area where the camp 
s fixed. 

That is how that is being met . 
. What is required here, is on the camps where we can free up and 
nther do not have or get off of the Iraqi infrastructure so we can 
n fact provide more power to them as far as-
. M!'. KNoLLENBERG. So we will use the electtical grid, the 
raqt-

GE:neral LUST. Where in fact it does not draw away from the 
raqts. 

· For example, every million watts of electricity that we consume 
lecreases about 1,000 houses of Iraqis who do not get power. So 
•ur work is to get off of the grid as much as we can to free that 
lp. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. What will happen to these facilities? Will 
hey be left behind when we leave? 

General LUST. Sir, the waste-water plant that we are building 
loe~ not lend itself-it is kind of in the ground; it is kind of fixed, 
t will have to stay. 

The power plants, though, sir, are built on a modular nature. 
md at ~he ef?.d of this operation, the decision will have to be made, 
:valuation will have to be made: Is there a residual value left in 
hese modules that we want to move somewhere else? Or is, in fact, 

9 

the cost of moving greater than the. residual value? Then the deci
sion will have to be how would we dispose of them. 

But the power plants themselves are not permanent in nature. 
They may be moved at the end of this operation, sh~uld the resid
ual value be determined to be greater than ~hat 1t would be to 
move them somewhere else. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. I think, in fact, at this point I would defer 
to Chairman Young, who has other things to do, and I would like 
to have him offer his questions at this point. 

MILITARY CONSTRUCTION VS. FOREIGN OPERATIONS APPROPRIATIONS 

Mr. YOUNG. Well, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much, and I do 
appreciate that. 

I have one general question: A lot of. the items. here on the t\~o 
lists will have to do with things that Will be left m Iraq, they wtll 
become part of Iraq. Why are ~ese includ~d in the ~litary ~on
struction section rather than 1n the fore1gn operattons section, 
which is the $20 billion for so-called reconstruction? 

Mr. LANZILLOTI'A. Let me 'take the first crack, and then you guys 
can supplement. . . 

Sir, I believe, because the main purpose of these constructiOn, 1s 
not to help the Iraqi people but actually to ~upport .our troops. ~d 
that was the deciding factor as to whether tt went 1nto the $20 btl
lion or should go in the DOD piece. 

As the general has mentioned, t~ere ~ght not be residual value 
with some of these modules, espeetally tn the power plants, when 
we leave. So we thought it was inconsistent to probably charge that 
to the $20 billion when, in fact, it was only going to be used by U.S. 
forces and there might not be much left when we left. . . 

Mr. YOUNG. So it was not an attempt to make the $20 ~tlhon 
look smaller or keep it from getting larger, because if there 1s any 
controversy in this bill, it is the $20 billion figure, it is not the De
fense part.

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. I think, sir, it was also the basis of the request 
we put together. . 

Ambassador Bremer went to the Department of Finance, or Mtn
istry of Finance, to build the $20 billion, and they built that based 
on what the ministries had asked for . 

The ministries did not have any-1 do not want to say any con
cern-but it was not within their scope to look after U.S. forces. 

This portion of the MILCON request was built by the combata~t 
commanders. They decided what they needed, and they surfaced tt 
up through the DOD channels_, and that is how it ended up in the 
DOD portion versus the $20 billion for Ambassador Bremer. 

DOVER AIR FORCE BASE-AIR FREIGHT TERMINAL 

Mr. YOUNG. Understand a lot of the questions that we will ask 
you are because we will be asked those questions, and we need to 
know what your responses are. 

Let me go to just the list real quickly here. 
In the Air Force the Dover Air Force Base is $56 million for an 

air freight termin~. I would expect that this was needed even be
fore Iraq. But Iraq probably enhanced the requirement. Is that .a 
fair statement? 
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General Fox. Congressman Young, the Dover air freight terminal 
was nearly destroyed last winter in a catastrophic snow storm. We 
had as much as four feet of snow drifts on the roof. It is the East 
Coast superport for getting troo_ps, equipment materials food to 
the area of responsibility and to Europe. ' ' 

And so it was an issue. We had workarounds that were sub
standard. We actually took down some aircraft maintenance facili
ties and did build-up of pallets for equipment and materials to get 
to the area of responsibility on a temporary basis. 

We used some other bases at a much greater expense. 
. And so _you are ~orrect in saying we needed to flX it prior. But 
1t has a d1rect bear~ng on the global war on terrorism and full sup
port to the area of responsibility. 


Mr. DICKS. Will the chairman yield just for a brief question?

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Yes, sure. 
Mr. DICKS. Was there any consideration given to asking for a 

budget ~endment to the regular bill, the 2004 bill? Or was it just 
too late 1n the cycle to get that done? 

In other words, if it was done in February, in this big snow 
storm, you knew you had to fix it, why wasn't a budget amendment 
set up so it could be done in the 2004 bill? 
~r. LANZILLOTTA. Let me try that and then-sir, this is the first 

vehtcle that we have had. You know, the administration, I guess, 
has not normally followed a procedure to do a budget amendment 
on individual projects like that. We could have. I cannot tell you 
that, no, we could not have done a budget amendment because cer
tainly it is feasible. ' 

This was the first vehicle after the damage had occurred we had 
a temporary fix, that we had to enter this request. ' 

Mr. DICKS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

CAMP DARBY, ITALY 

Mr. YOUNG. One more question on the specific list. 
.In Camp Darby in Italy-1 think most of you all are familiar 

wtth Camp Darby and understand its importance. A lot of trains 
ca~e through Camp Darby up through Aviano and then into the 
regton. 

Bu~ ~ell us what you will be doing there in Camp Darby with the


$5 milhon. 

General Fox. Yes, sir. 

CS;mp Darby ~s t~e southern hub for munitions and some war


readiness ~atenals 1nto the area of responsibility. 
~e. reqwre~ents for tha.t. $5 million include an addition to the 

mun1t1ons ma~tenance facihty, six munitions storage igloos that 
~e~~ to be repaired, and then there is a munitions container, wash 
1aC1hty and storage facility. 

The containers that the munitions go in have to be sanitized be
ff:»re11oading onto the aircraft because there are Department of Ag
ncMu ture concerns about diseases and insects from that location. 

r. YOUNG. Yes, please. 

1General LUST. Sir, if I might a~d,. the w':lBh rack and stuff, it is 
a SO stuff the Arm! ~an .use. S!l 1t lS not JUSt specifically the Air 
Force. By them bwlding tt, we 1n fact do not have to build a sepa

11 


rate one and can piggyback off their wash rack, sir, because we 
have got the same requirements to meet that they would. 

General Fox. It is a joint facility, joint area. One of the questions
that Congressman Knollenberg brought up early on was to talk 
about the difference in requests, one much more sizable than the 
other. 

I can answer in more detail, but basically, this is probably the 
most joint engagement in the history ~f ~he Uni~d Sta~s. Every
thing we do, we do together, whether 1t IS an Air Force tn charge 
of air tasking orders for Navy and Marines, or us in support of 
Anny ground forces. 

So when you see large pavement or refueling projects or this mu
nitions project at Camp Darby, each of those very heavily support 
our ground troops in the Area Of Responsibility (AOR) as well. 

Mr. YOUNG. Yes, I think most of us are very familiar with that. 
I was just looking at the list, looking at things that were not in 
Iraq. And except for worldwide classified or worldwide various, ev
erything else seems to be in Iraq. Am I correct there? 

General Fox. Or in that area of responsibility. Camp Darby, of 
course, as I mentioned is the southern hub for munitions to that 
area of responsibility. So when we need to get munitions quickly 
into Iraq or to prosecute the war on terrorism, they come through 
Camp Darby. 

Mr. YOUNG. General, believe me, I am very much aware of the 
importance there. 

General Fox. Yes, sir. 
Mr. YOUNG. You bet. 

TRANSFER FLEXIBILITY 

Just one more question, Mr. Chairman, if I could. The Air Force 
requests $292.55 million and the Army request is $119.9 million. 
That comes to a total of $412,450,000. But there is also a request 
for the ability to transfer up to $500 million from funds appro
priated in the Defense title. That is considerably higher than the 
specific requests. Where did you arrive at the $500 million figure? 
How did that come about? Are you anticipating something that you 
have not identified on the list that you might need this transfer au
thority for? 

Mr. LANZILLOTTA. I will take the first crack and then Ray may 
have a few other comments. 

Sir, there is no magic, secret formula for the $500 million. What 
the department is seeking is the flexibility to address these re
quirements as they emerge. These requirements often emerge on 
short notice where there is not time to go through the normal, reg
ular budgeting cycle to seek a normal request. 

We have been working with the staff to try to come up with a 
way to streamline this and come up with some type of flexibility 
that allow us to address these emerging requirements. I cannot tell 
you that it absolutely has to be $500 million because I have no list 
of projects that add up to $500 million. I have no list of projects 
at all that we are planning to use. 

The purpose of the general provision is to provide the flexibility.
What we are concerned about, if the cap is too low, without a waiv
er, we often use O&M funding in th1s type of contingency con
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tructing. But with a cap that was set too low, then that would 
ake that flexibility away from us and we would not be able to use 
t without some type of waiver authority that we could then do. 

So we were seeking that number that would allow us to take care 
f future emerging requirements, that would not restrict us in what 
hat number is. It is probably a matter for the committee to discuss 
.nd debate, but our purpose was to get that flexibility that we 
teeded and not to set the cap too low that would take that flexi
.ility away from us. 

Mr. YoUNG. You might suspect, or you might even know that 
~ongress is a little reluctant to give that kind of authority for un
~stified programs. · 

For example, since September lith, the war on terrorism which 
.11 of us have supported aggressively, you know, Mr. Obey and I 
:1oved the first $40 billion supplemental three days after Sep
ember 11th and got it to the President that quickly. 

But, anyway, since that time we have provided $42 billion of un
ustifi~d basically contingency accounts. So Congress has been pt·et
Y lement when it comes to the issue of the ability to transfer. So 
-.re may take a look at. this $500 million. But, you know, it is not 
:1y say that we are g01ng to. But we probably will at least review 
l because we do have a lot of members that believe we should have 
.ccounting for the monies that are appropriated. 

But, anyway, we are here in support of this effort. This mission 
:; to~ally important to the nation. It is important to the world. The 
,restdent has done a really great job in leading and our military 
tas performed beautifully. We are here to support whatever needs 
o be done to accomplish this mission, protect our kids the best we 
an that are on the battlefield. 

And incidentally! I will ju~t ~ve you a quick 30-second report
tere. We plan to etrculate this btll on Monday. I want to expedite 
~ quickly. We have a three-day circulation requirement. We will 
trculate for three days on Monday, we will go to the full committee 
nd we will mark it up on Thursday. 
And then we have another three-day period before we can file the 

·ill. That goes over a weekend. But we hope to have the bill on the 
loor on the 15th or the 16th and be conferenced before the end of 
he month and have this behind us and have the money in hand 
lr you. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

Mr. Ch~irman, thank you very much and I apologize for taking 


o much ttme. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you. Thanks for being here. 
Mr. Edwards. 
Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

, Let me thank you first · off for what you do, not just in 
,ENTCOM but around the world to support the quality of life for 
ur servicemen and women and their families. You all do a great
lb, very dedicated. 

I would like to ask General Lust a question if I could in terms 
f the $119.9 million Army request. I am still concerned that with 
he overwhelming percentages of soldiers as a percentage of the 
otal ~umber of t!oops there in that region, the Iraqi region, the 
umy 1s only getttng 29 percent of this budget request. I know we 
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do not have formulas based on dollars per service man or woman, 
but still it at least raises a question. 

What I would like to ask you, General Lust, is the $119.9 mil
lion, is that the figure that the combine~ forces land commander 
sent in his very first request up the cham .of command? Or were 
some of his requests cut out of the final funding level? 

General LusT. I am unaware of a list coming up other than 
$119.9 million. I will not say there was not a list, but it did not 
get into my office for us to look at and work, sir. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Was that commander given a cap and said you 
have to remain within that cap?

General LUST. I am unaware of anyone at the department level 
or anywhere between here and the seat of the combined forces land 
commander giving him any kind of ceiling, sir. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Okay.
Mr. LANziLLOTTA. Excuse me, sir, could I add to that? 
Mr. EDWARDS. Please. 
Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. The request came up from the combatant com

mander and it was reviewed, of course, to make sure that it was 
correct. But no project was deleted or added based upon what the 
combatant commander wanted. 

I think one of the things, though that the Army's request focuses 
on was bare basing requirements for the soldiers that are in the
ater, where the Air Force's requirements were more based on oper
ational needs. 

There is another $345 million in procurement in this request and 
another $245 million in O&M that would go directly to supporting 
bare base requirements for our soldiers living spaces. 

Part of the thing that is in this request is some of this is being 
provided thr~ugh contra~t services and not just co!ls~ru.ction. "YVe 
are not building everything for the Army. Some of 1t ts JUSt betng 
contracted out or being procured as module-type things through 
procurement. So the total number is $710 mil~on th!lt we are try
ing to get for the Army to take care of the quahty of hfe. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Going back to the $119 million-and thank you 
for that-to the $119.9 million segment of the request, could either 
of you please look in good faith and see if there was perhaps a larg
er number originally requested and clarify that with the com
mittee? 

SHORTAGE OF WATER 

Secondly, to get to the speci!ics, and this is my l~st area of 9ues
tions. I have over 17,000 soldiers from Fort Hood tn the Iraqt. t!te
ater right now. Anecdotally, what I hear as much complaining 
about as anything is lack of water. 

And I owe it to a sergeant I met at Walter Reed two weeks ago 
who lost an eye and lost a leg in Iraq protecting the phildren's 
Medical Center when somebody dropped a hand grenade tn. He lost 
his heartbeat five times before he was able to be stabilized. 

He didn't ask me for anything for himself, an inspiring, incred
ible citizen. But he did say if there is anything you can do to get 
more water to my former comrades out in the Iraqi theater, please 
do that. 
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I am hearing this more than once. And it makes me believe that 
you know, there is a real problem out there. ' 

Now, as~ understand in the request, out of 27 Army base CaJ!lps 
you are g01ng to consolidate to nine, if that is not mistaken. Yoti 
~ave a !equest for ont; water treatment plant at one of those facili
ties which perhaps rmght provide water for up to 20 percent of the 
Army soldiers in that theater. 

~ell me where we are on water, and realistically. I just cannot 
believe that all these anecdotal stories we are getting back from 
spouses and then from soldiers at Walter Reed that there is not a 
serious water problem. 

General LUST. Sir, water is currently provided by a couple 
means. One, by either water sources of a local nature or through 
bottled water shipped in. The water plant which we have asked for 
is ~9.8 million and it is at the Anaconda Log Support Element 
which would produce water there for not only that location-at An
aconda for troops there, but also we are investigating the possi
bility of bringing in a bottling plant to bottle water there and then 
be able to ship it out. 

. I. have heard the same stories when I went to Walter Reed and 
VISited troops there, and went back and through the log channels 
~ke~ th~m to go back B:Dd find out, you know, what it is. Is it a 
d1stnbuti.on problem? Is It unable to get into country? I know they 
are working on that. But that is where we stand with water as of
today. 

We can get it through ~ocal s~urces tha~ have been approved or 
through bottled water shipped In. And this plant we have here is 
to supplement those two sources, sir. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Well, I pressed the sergeant, and he said twice he 
got severely dehydrate?. He was not complaining about it for him
sel.f, he cares about his colleagues. And I hope some attention is
patd to that. 

General LUST. I will take this back, sir. 

Mr. EDWARDS. Thank you again. 

Pl~ase.excuse me, Mr. Chairman. Someone wants to close a VA 


hospital 1n. my home town of Waco and there is a 9 o'clock hearing 
on that wtth the CARES commission tomorrow morning and I 
have got to catch the last plane to Waco. ' 

But thank you for holding this hearing. 

Thank you, Chairman Young, for underscoring its importance by 


your presence here. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Edwards. 

We have lost a person or two so we are going to scoot down here. 

I wa.n~ to recogni.ze now Allen Boyd who is-by the way, we are 


recogntztng people 1n the order of their appearance so that is whv 
Mr. Boyd. · · 

Mr. BoYD. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

An~ thank all of you for your time and service. I have so many 


que8.tiOns and I have so many concerns. And I am not very happy. 
I thtnk we ~ave a military, logistical, and a political nightmare
tha~ we are tn over there. But I have some very specific questions. 

Ftrst of all, I want to follow up on the water question that was 
posed by Mr. Edwards. The 3rd of the !24th Brigade which is a 
National Guard unit, is at Baghdad Airport. And I m~t with their 
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families and with a couple guys who were on R&R there. There
ports that I got from the National Guard are that about 90 percent 
of our soldiers there in that unit have dysentery. We have had 
some-the illnesses caused by dysentery are pretty severe. 

It is my understanding that if you are using local sources, we cut 
off chlorine in 1990. There has not been any chlorine in Iraq since 
1990. And the water plant that is being built is, I underst~nd, 
about 70 kilometers north of Baghdad. So we do have a senous 
water problem. 

I know you have answered that, but I just wanted to tell you 
that the reports that we get, there are very serious water problems 
over there for our soldiers. 

BAGRAM, AFGHANISTAN RUNWAY 

Secondly, I want to speak to one specific item and to try to get 
you to illustrate to us. about the cost. In. the project :e9uest, t~ere 
is an aircraft runway 1n Bagram, Mghamstan, $48 mtlhon. We Just 
rebuilt a runway at Tyndall Air Force Base in Panama City,. Fl.or
ida, for $10 million. What is the five times cost factor for butldtng 
over there compared to building here? 

General Fox. Yes, sir, I am familiar with the Tyndall project. We 
started with a pretty good runway at Tyndall. At Bagram, we have 
inherited an old Russian runway that was never stressed for the 
kind of use that we have had on it. The touch down areas for the 
aircraft are asphalt. 

There are severe craters, small craters and it is a severe what 
we call FOD problem, foreign object damage, a lot of gravel, a lot 
of asphalt kicked up on the runway. Aft.er every landing, we have 
to sweep the runway and it is deteriorating far faster than we can 
keep up with the maintenance. . 

So it is a different baseline from where we started With our bases 
and what we are used to constructing. What this does, this builds 
concrete 20 inches in depth for the touch down area for our aircraft 
and then an asphalt overlay on the remaining runway. It is pri
marily for erose air support aircraft. We can fly A-lOs in there spo
radically. We cannot fly F-16s in, that we need to support our 
Army troops on the ground with close air support. 

And in addition, what drives the cost is we also have 167,000 
square meters of taxiways that in some cas~s are nearl~ n~m-exist
ent and apron parking space for that close a1r support nuss10n. 

Mr. YoUNG. If the gentleman would yield, I would like to confirm 
what the General has said. That is probably the worst runway that 
I have ever landed on, including some of the grass strips that I 
have landed on personally. That really is a bad runway. 

Mr. BoYD. Sir, well, I knew there was a good answer. I am sure 
there is a good answer for the $50,000-per-bed hospitals that are 
being built. I don't know what they are. And I don't want t~ be in 
the micro-managing job of how you do all this stuff, Mr. Chairman, 
but at some point in time, you talked about $42 billion in two-plus 
years. We have some serious, serious fiscal problems here that we 
have got to get a better handle on at sometime in the near future. 

http:recogni.ze
http:d1stnbuti.on
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DOVER AIR FORCE BASE 

I wanted to make other comment too, Mr. Chairman. I thought 
'lat the-~nd I wanted a further explanation. But the question
1at Mr..Dtcks asked about Dover, I was not completely-! think 
lr. Lanztllotta, you answered that question maybe? ' 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BoYD. Apout .the answer-that airport, that facility was 

amaged last Winter m a snow storm, January, whenever. 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. February-
Mr. BoYD. February. 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. It was February. 

Mr.. BoYD. So your answer was that there was not another vehi


le I?nor tC! t~at. So even though it had nothing to do with this op
ration, thts ts !1 good p!ace to do it. We do not have accountability 
1 terms of sconng deficits and those kinds of things. 
Mr. LANziLLOTTA. ~o, sir. If I said that, then I stand corrected. 
Mr. B~YD. I was trytng to read between the lines about what you

Tere sa}'lng. 
M~. LANZILLOTTA. No. I will now yield to the General to discuss 

he l~portance of the Do!er Air Force terminal to our operations.
~Is ~tonn occWTed. It IS not unusual for the department to seek 

epair~ In a supplemental for hurricanes, snowstorms, or other nat
.ral dtsasters that occur. 
.Congressman Dicks asked me if the department could have sub

utted a budget amendment. Of course, theoretically yes the de
artment could have. ' ' 
Mr. BoYD. But chose not to? 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA .. But due to normal practice, this was handled 

:1 th~ normal practice, the way by precedent that we have always 
one tt. 
Mr. BOYD. General Fox does not have to explain any further the 

:nportance. I am .sure that I would accept the fact that it is very 
mportant. And I JUSt do not understand the process that we used 
n a budget perspective, of doing it here when the chairman ha~ 
lad~ very clear that we wanted to limit this to the Iraq and Af
·hantstan efforts. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Well, thank you very much. 
Mr. Farr, I erred only because I thought Mr. Kingston left· be

ause he was out in the hallway. So he is back. ' 
Mr. Kingston, all yours. 
Mr. Kl;NGSTON. If Mr. Farr is all in a hurry I certainly would be 

:lad to y1eld. ' 

General Fox. Yes. 

M~. KINGSTON. General Fox, I wanted to go back to Bagram a Iit


le btt. I have landed on that air strip. It is really not an airport
:tall. 

Have you gotten rid of all those land mines that are out there
he toe cappers? Is that what you call them? ' 


General Fox. Yes, sir. 

~r. KINGSTON. Italian-made plastic, two-pound land mines that 


n(feate too, I understand. 
, ~neral Fox. Th~re is an ongoing cleanu_p operation for our ex

OslVe ordnance disposal (EOD) troops. It is a combination of 
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Army and Air Force. Both of us have EOD troops in the area. And 
that is one of the most hazardous jobs in the service. 

I would like to think that we have it entirely cleaned up, but my 
understanding is we still have some areas that are blocked off, that 
they are actively working. 

Mr. KINGSTON. And will a portion of that money go to that, be
cause that really does make it somewhat unsafe and less usable, 
I would think. 

General Fox. Sir, a portion of this money does not go to that, but 
we are fully funding our EOD efforts in the AOR. 

Mr. KINGSTON. Okay. Also, you use Kabul more than Bagram. 
Correct? Isn't Kabul the bigger airport than Bagram. 

General Fox. Yes, sir. It is larger. And we do not use it for Air 
Force support, like we do Bagram because of the proximity to 
Bagram to the ground troops. 

Mr. KINGSTON. And how is the road from Bagram to Kabul? 
General Fox. Sir, I would have to answer that for the record. It 

is my understanding it is pretty rough. 
[The information follows:] 

The road between Bagram and Kabul is not in good condition and is currently 
being repaired as phase one of the Ring Road Project. Road infrastructure through
out Afghanistan urgently needs repair and rehabilitation. The Ring Road Project 
will rehabilitate and reconstruct 447 kilometers (km) of the primary national road 
network. Most of the infrastructure in Afghanistan is destroyed or damaged due to 
two decades of war. Lack of resources and of capacity prevented maintenance, which 
led to major deterioration and in some cases loss of infrastructure. This is particu· 
larly true for major national roads, power and natural gas facilities. The United 
States Agency for International Development has the lead with the US Army Corps 
of Engineers with Combined Joint Task Force--180 assisting. Project is underway 
with a mandatory completion by the end of December 2003. 

Mr. KINGSTON. When I was there, which was about two years 
ago, it was horrible. And you actually had to leave the road at 
some parts of it. And I would think that part of our reconstruction, 
if not in this budget then somewhere, it needs to be on the road 
because spending this kind of money on the airport, if the road is 
still bad, is probably not a wise investment. We need to do both of 
them, it would appear. 

Also, I wanted to ask you about the Dover Air Force Base, $56 
million and then Camp Darby in Italy, $5 million. Are those really 
emergencies related to this war or are they wish-list items? 

General Fox. No, sir. They are both directly supporting the glob
al war on terrorism and our ongoing efforts in Iraq. 

CAMP DARBY 

The Camp Darby munitions maintenance facility, as I mentioned, 
is the southern hub for munitions into the AOR. It is used as a 
joint facility for the Air Force and the Army. 

There are severe safety problems there that cause us to restrict 
the number of containers that we can get into the AOR bearing 
munitions. We should be able to provide 30 to 40 containers per 
day. And the workarounds that we have there now restrict us to 
about 12 containers per day. 

1 
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DOVER AIR FORCE BASE 

At Dover, it directly supports the war effort because it is the 
superport on the East Coast for getting equipment, personnel, and 
food stuff. Talking to the former CENTAF commander just yester
day, he used the example of the troops went back on Meals Ready 
to Eat (MREs) in the theater, meals ready to eat, instead of fresh 
vegetables when the Dover aerial port went down because we had 
to restrict the level of support of the East Coast. 

We spend as much as $2-plus million per month doing 
workarounds. We have over 100 reservists that we have had to ac
tivate at Dover to work out of a multitude of facilities there instead 
of having the superport facilities. 

You would almost have to see this to believe the catastrophe. It 
is more than 40 percent of the large air freight terminal that was 
destroyed. And the workarounds cannot keep up with what we 
need to do to support the AOR. 

ELECTRICITY 

Mr. KINGSTON. Okay. General Lust, in terms of electricity in 
Iraq, at this point how much of the country has it? I had heard, 
a couple of weeks ago, that about 60 percent of the country has 
electricity and that in Baghdad it is a rolling three-hour, three
hour. But do you know the number off-hand? 

General LUST. I cannot answer the question of how much percent 
of the country has electrical power. I do know that on Monday the 
chief of the engineers agreed that in November, that is, as they go 
along, if their plan holds, they will exceed the pre-war production 
of electricity. · 

Mr. KINGSTON. And that will be because of this appropriation? 
General LUST. No, sir. Because of the reconstruction effort. What 

we have asked for here is only to support American soldiers on the 
bases where they live. It does not include any support of the instal
lation to anyone else, sir. 

Mr. KINGSTON. So a "no vote" on this would mean denying 25,000 
soldiers electricity? Is that-

General LUST. It would not necessarily deny them electricity. 
But, I would have to continue to use my tactical generators, which 
were never designed to do the work that they are having to do. I 
would have to keep two contracts in place at two different locations 
when less than two years of the contract cost would pay for the 
building of the plant we are requesting. 
. So we would continue doing it, but it would not be the best solu

tton, which this request here gives us. 
Mr. KINGSTON. I think that is what this committee wants to 

he!ll", things like that, because we are thinking about basically 
bemg supportive of what our soldiers are doing. And I think more 
members ought to know about that. 

Mr. Chairman, I know I am out of time. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you. Thank you very much. 
Mr. Farr. 
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QUALITY OF LIFE 

Mr. FARR. Gentlemen, I want to thank you all for coming and for 
the tough job that you have, particularly in these controversial 
times, and about these issues. 

I think what I have learned most about this committee is that 
it has really been focused on the quality of life for men and women 
in uniform. And most of that quality of life, obviously, has been 
their bases, which the majority of them are here at home. 

And why these supplementals become so controversial is that it 
is essentially an expenditure abroad that is not being made here. 
So it is that local versus overseas, because we tight very hard to 
try to get attention to our local needs. And we have water short
ages where I live that are going to be hard to explain when asked 
why we are building all these water :plants in Iraq. 

My question is that the Air Force 1s spending about $300 million 
in this request for seven separate countries. How long are we going 
to be in these countries? 

General Fox. Sir, I think, among those countries, in Iraq I would 
hope that we can complete our job there and get out of there as 
soon as possible.

Mr. FARR. The request is for the next five years. Have you told 
the troops that the buildings we are building right now are going 
to be for the next five years? 

General Fox. Sir, the facilities I think that you are reviewing 
that we are building in deployment areas are all modular. And 
they are temporary type facilities that we can relocate or reuse at 
other locations. 

Mr. FARR. Now you have this amount that you are requesting, 
and the headline is that this is for military construction for the Air 
Force to remain available until September 30, 2008. 

So why, if we are not going to be in those countries, or renew, 
we are not going to build them? And then the question is what 
happens to them when we leave? 

Since those countries do not have a Base Realignment and Clo
sure (BRAC) process, where you work with the local reuse ~uthor
ity-

Mr. DuBois. If I might-
General Fox. Yes, I am very interested in what happens to these 

facilities. 
Mr. DuBoiS. Sir, Secretary Rumsfeld and General Myers were 

asked a similar question recently. And if my recollection is correct, 
,. General Myers said, as you know, we have moved our air oper
I 
j 

ations center from Prince Sultan Air Base in Saudi Arabia to AI 
Udeid in Qatar. 

t We have also moved surveillance and reconnaissance and intelv ligence and tanker aircraft operations to AI Dhafra in the United 
Arab Emirates. 

The question, this supplemental, refuel ramp, fuel hydrant sys
tems and so forth, you can quickly see these are operational in na
ture now. You asked the question how long are we going to be in 
these places.

Secretary Rumsfeld said, and has said repeatedly, that is a ques
tion that there is no answer to at the moment. Having said that, 
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he has also said if you are looking at Iraq, we want to be. there as 
long is necessary, but not a day longer. 

I think it is also reasonable to assume that places like AI Udeid 
in Qatar and places like Al Dhafra in the UAE, we are making in
vestments there because we anticipate having operational require
ments, mission-critical requirements there, for probably five or 10 
years. 

Mr. FARR. What surprises me also about this request, Mr. Chair
man, is that the men and women-mostly men, I have not met the 
women yet-that have been injured in Iraq-we have been visiting 
at Walter Reed, talked a lot about the needs in Iraq, particularly 
for their own protection. 

And yesterday, they were complaining, when they knew about 
the supplemental, they said, "Well we don't like the fact that we 
have to pay for our telephone calls home. And they are building 
this big telephone system in Iraq."

It is just little things like that that go back to the quality of life. 
And I agree with the chairman that here's the point of the spear, 
the Army is, but yet this request, two-thirds of the money is going 
to the Air Force, which is being spent in countries outside Iraq. 
One-third of the money goes to the Army, which is all being spent
inside Iraq. 

And I think what I wish we could better explain to the American 
public is why, since these faci1ities are going to be jointly shared 
with allies at a point in time, why aren't they contributing. And 
two, why can't the host country like Iraq itself, because these facili
ties are permanent, they are not temporary, why can't we recoup 
some of those exrenses from the oil revenue? 

Mr. DuBOIS. think if I might, the Secretary and Ambassador 
Bremer both indicated that the notion of a grant, which this is if 
we are looking at the reconstruction side as opposed to the military 
operations side. While we are here to talk about military construc
tion, your question is suited to the entire amount. Or it is suited 
to which part of that entire amount ought to be, or might be, quote, 
considered a loan and, therefore, debt repayable. 

There are a couple of problems politically. There is no govern
ment who is sovereign who can accept a debt. The Coalition Provi
sional Authority headed by Ambassador Bremer is just that, a Coa
lition Provisional Authority. 

The Iraqi Governing Council is a council that is interim, brought 
together to try to create a system by which a constitution can be 
written, et cetera. . 

Mr. FARR. And yet it can sell oil and receive money for that. 
Mr. DuBOIS. At the moment, my understanding is that the oil 

revenues are nowhere near what it would take to just support the 
pure Government of Iraq needs, much less our military and per
sonnel needs in the country. 

When is the crossover? At some point down the road. Would it 
be then reasonable and justifiable to say that a payback of some 
kind could be made at that point in the future yet to be deter
mined? 

Mr. FARR. Well, here is where I think you get into this-if you 
are really going to get into it, you have asked for another BRAC 
round, which Congress has approved. 

21 


In those requirements, you have to sell the real estate. You have 
to sell the real estate to communities that really cannot afford it, 
and therefore they have to find some developer who is going to
and yet we are giving this real estate and these facilities away in 
the countries in which we are building them. 

I think that the difficulty with this is, is just the fairness proc
ess. You know, what is fair for us at home ought to be fair abroad, 
or vice versa. 

Mr. LANziLLO'M'A. Excuse me. I have just another a thought on 
this. 

When Ambassador Bremer put together that $20 billion out of 
the Ministry of Finance, he was looking not for so much the recon
struction of Iraq, but basically what he needed to ensure the secu
rity and the stability of the nation, because the ultimate goal is to 
get a stable environment, because that will allow us to later bring 
the troops home sooner. Because that is what is keeping us there. 

If you do a loan, I worry that instead of being U.S. priorities, 
that the priorities will be the Iraqi priorities, which are different. 
And rightly so that they are different. Because the Iraqis are inter
ested more-and I am not so sure that all of them want us to come 
home. And I think that they would go more towards the traditional 
reconstruction. 

\Ve are looking toward establishing a stable, secure environment 
so we can leave. We are not looking toward the reconstruction of 
Iraq. That is up to the Iraqis. 

So I am just worried that a loan, who would have the priority? 
~'ho would be able to say how the money would be spent? 

I do not think the United States, if we loaned it to them, could 
tell them how to spend the money. They might not want to put it 
toward security forces and border guards and building the Iraqi 
army. They may want to put it all toward infrastructure. 

Mr. FARR. Yes, I understand that. That is not what the question 
is: If we are going to build these facilities in this country-the Fed
eral Government, the military, Department of Defense is, and then 
we are going to sell them to the local government, why can't we sell 
them back to the host country? I mean, that is just a hypothetical 
question. 

But let me just conclude, because my time is running out. 
You know, the frustration here for me is that this all moves to 

the front of the line. It has not gone through the FYDP process, 
all of these requests. I am sure they are all needed. 

So you get this privileged status. And you indicate that we are 
going to be there for a while. How are the future requests going 
to come? Will we have the MILCON needs in Iraq and Afghanistan 
handled by the regular military requests? Or are we going to look 
for more of these construction supplementals? Is that how we are 
going to handle it? 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. If you would yield, Mr. Farr. 
Mr. FARR. Certainly. 
Mr. KNoLLENBERG. One thing I would just say is, it is my under

standing-and somebody here can correct me if I am wrong-that
all of these, the authority, the MILCON authority, is over a term 
of five years. So there is something built into this that allows them 
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to stretch it out without actually making a declaration of specifi
cally how it is going to be spent. 

And I know that you are concerned about some of those things. 
And I am too. But I think that is kind of built into the process. 

Mr. FARR. Yes, I understand that. No, it is what are the add-ons, 
because all these lead to other things. We talked about improving 
the airports but not the roads getting to the airport, improving the 
water system, and how about the delivery? 

On and on, each of these capital outl~y projects is linked to other 
things. Will we be outside of the MILCON regular appropriations 
bill next year asking for a supplemental for all of these other 
incidentals? Or will they be coming through the normal process? 
When do we get back to doing things-

Mr. DuBoiS. Regular order? 
Mr. F ARR [continuing]. In the regular order? 
Mr. DuBOIS. I think Secretary Rumsfeld has actually discussed 

this with us, and that was, at what po_int will the situation in ei
ther Mghanistan or Iraq, and the CENTCOM AOR, be predictable, 
stable enough so that we can move back to not a supplemental re
quest order but rather a regular MILCON order, or a regular ap
propriations order? 

And I think you can readily see that that point will come. Does 
it come in fiscal year 2005? Is there going to be a fiscal year 2005 
supplemental? That is still a question mark. 

But Secretary Rumsfeld wants to move as expeditiously as pos
sible back to the regular order, both in terms of military oper
ational appropriations, military construction appropriations, and, 
quite frankly, with respect to reconstruction. 

That is to say, instead of going up through the D committees, 
moving back to regular order and Foreign Ops Committee. 

But that is something that is yet to be decided in terms of timing 
because of the uncertainties involved. 

But your premise is correct. 
Mr. KNOl..LENBERG. Let me just interrupt here. In order to keep 

things kind of close, I know the time thin~ is a problem, Mr. Farr, 
but I hesitate to go forward with this at th1s point. 

And I defer now to the next individual. 
Virgil Goode is recognized. 
Mr. GoODE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to say thanks to all with the Air Force and the Secretary's 

office and Army. 
Let me ask Mr. Lanzillotta something now that I understand the 

process. 
Now, I know everything that is asked for here today started at 

the bottom and came up through the ranks of the Department of 
Defense. But you mentioned the $20 billion, that that came 
through the ministries that are set up in Iraq at this time. Is that 
correct? 

Mr. LANziLLOTTA. Yes, sir. 
Mr. GoODE. How many ministries are set up at this time in Iraq? 
Mr. DuBois. Let me help. 
There are senior ministry advisers who report to Ambassador 

Bremer. We started with-
Mr. GOODE. Now all of these are Iraqi-
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Mr. DUBOIS. No. In some cases they-all the senior ministry ad
visers, as opposed to the ministers who were recently appointed by 
the Iraqi Governing Council, Iraqis. We have a group of individ
uals, some from the State Department, some retired State Depart
ment, some retired DOD, DOD folks, Justice Department, from al
most every agency and de{!artment in the Federal Government who 
work for Jerry Bremer in Baghdad on the Coalition Provisional Au
thority staff and advise these ministers. 

There were 19 to begin with. I think the Iraqi Governing Council 
actually has created three more new ones. 

But the $20.6 million-1 do not remember the precise num
ber-

Mr. GoODE. $20.3 million. 
Mr. DUBOIS [continuing]. $20.3 million, that total number was 

an accumulation of requests and requirements that filtered up both 
from the ministries, filtered through the Coalition Provisional Au
thority, Ambassador Bremer and his staff, and then vetted in 
Washington and presented as the President's supplemental re
quest.

It was in some very similar ways, the way we go through it, al
though at a very truncated time fashion. 

Mr. GoODE. Every minister, though, is from Iraq. Correct? 
Mr. DUBOIS. Correct. 
Mr. GooDE. All right. And they have 22 now. Right? 
Mr. DuBois. I think that is what it is. 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Sir, I could provide a line diagram for the 

record of the ministries and the CPA authority. 
Mr. GooDE. Thanks. 
Let me ask, we are now repairing and working on pipelines in 

Iraq. Out of whose budget is that money coming? 
Mr. DuBoiS. The oil infrastructure pipelines? 
Mr. GooDE. Yes. 
Mr. LANzrLLOTTA. Right now most of that is being accomplished 

from a couple of sources. But the majority of it is coming out the 
$2.4 billion that the Congress appropriated in the previous supple
mental. 

There is also-
Mr. GooDE. Is it under Defense? Is it under State? Where is it 

coming-
Mr. LANZIU.OTTA. It is under the President. It was appropriated 

to the President, and it is administered by OMB, and it goes to 
whichever federal agency needs the money to execute the program. 

The other source of money that is used for their oil infrastructure 
is the DFI, it is the Developmental Fund for Iraq. That was a fund 
that was initially set up by the U.N. \vith a billion dollars out of 
the food-for-oil program. And any country that makes contribu
tions, it goes into this fund. 

Mr. GoODE. Yes, but that is not directly U.S. taxpayer money, in 
DFI. 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. No. Actually that is Iraqi money. 
Mr. GoODE. Okay. In the discretionary money, the $2.4 billion 

that the President has, that is where the money would come from 
now to work on pipelines that you have worked on so far. Is that 
correct? Is that what you are saying? 
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Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Most of the money for the Iraqi infrastructure 
:hat we have accomplished to date has come out of that fund. 

Mr. GoODE. Okay. And I assume working on the utilities, the 
:>ower plants that are not part of the U.S. Army, U.S. Air Force 
~d have also come out of the $2.4 billion? 

Mr. LANZILLOTTA. There was another fund created by the Con
~ess, the $489 million, that was developed for oil. We have also 
used that piece-

Mr. GoODE. For the pipelines. 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. For infrastructure as well. 
Mr. GooDE. And what about-for utilities too? 
Mr. LANZILLOTTA. That piece, the $489 million, was basically for 

:>il wells and oil well infrastructure. The $2.4 billion, we did the 
utilities, other infrastructure and some pieces of the oil infrastruc
ture. 

Mr. KNoLLENBERG. Mr. Goode, you are pretty close to the five-
minute mark. 

Mr. GOODE. All right. Let me-
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. You have a 30-second one? 
Mr. GOODE. Yes, a 30-second one, to the Assistant Secretary: Do 

you think if we spent $200 billion over 10 years, Iraq would be 
safe, secure, stable and ready to always be on its own with a demo
cratic government? 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. You want short answers? [Laughter.] 
Mr. GOODE. That is 30 seconds. 
Mr. DuBois. Devoutly to be wished that the end result was 

achieved, but not with the same amount of American dollar invest
ment. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Mr. Aderholt. 

AIR FORCE MILITARY CONSTRUCTION REQUEST 

Mr. ADERHOLT. Thank you. 
Thank you. It is good to have you here today. Thanks for taking 

the time. 
One of the things that has come to the attention of a lot of people 

on the committee-and I will direct this to Generals Lust and Fox. 
The request for the Air Force MILCON is about $292 million, 

which is double the amount requested by the Army. And I guess 
it is a little bit surprising, in the fact that there are over 130,000 
soldiers on the ground in Iraq, that are compared to a lot fewer air
men and women. 

I just wanted to get the background on that and the reasoning 
for more money going to the Air Force as opposed to the

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Mr. Aderholt, would you allow me to
Mr. ADERHOLT. Yes. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG [continuing]. Step in for just a second. That 

question, by the way, was asked, and I know that you have an
swered it. But frankly, I did not understand the answer either. And 
I think it is questionable. 

But being repeated as it is might be, again, worthwhile because 
~hat. is the difference, in 25 words or less if you can do it. Why 
ts thts amount as high as it is for the Air Force and not so high
for the Army? Just another reiteration, maybe, but that will help,
I think. 
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I was going to ask, because if there was anything we did not 
cover, I wanted to make sure we covered it. 

General LUST. From the Army's standpoint, the $120 million, 
$119.9 million, represents the most critical need that the ground 
component has right now. I cannot speak for the difference between 
the Army and the Air Force, why the dollar amount. 

But I want to make sure that the committee appreciates the fact 
that the Dover, the Bagram and the Darby expen?itures directly 
support me. I mean, they are fixing the Bagram Air Base so they 
can get fast moves in there to support my soldiers on the ground. 

The Darby, the washrack there I can use. The Dover aerial port 
directly supports my soldiers. So while it may be in their account, 
I am the recipient of what that is going to produce. So if you would 
balance that it saves me having to build an aerial port. It saves 
me having ~ build a washrack. It saves me having to build my 
own strip, et cetera. 

So while the numbers are different, I am a recipient of a good 
portion of what they have asked for. My soldiers on the ground are 
a recipient of that and why it is being included, sir. 

Mr. ADERHOLT. So it is dual use, you would say? 
General Fox. I would say joint, if I could join in. I mentioned 

very briefly that, OIF, Operation Iraqi Freedom, perhaps more so 
than any contingency, any war previous, was a joint effort. 

We could come in here with purple uniforms on, instead of green 
and blue. The combatant commander has endorsed this list. I 
mean, this is not an Army list and Air Force list. This is a U.S. 
list. This is the CENTCOM combatant commander..It supports spe
cial ops. That supports U.S. Transportation Command 
(USTRANSCOM). And so CENTCOM took an overall view of these 
requirements and said, just as General Lust just said, there is a 
blurred line. The number one thing that is necessary to support our 
troops may not be a billet. It may be close air support to keep them 
from being injured.

Mr. DuBois. There is a bit of apples and oranges here, Mr. 
Aberholt I think. And wherein the Air Force's request to MILCON 
has to d~ with, in large measure, pieces of iron and pieces square 
meters of concrete, the Army's request is in point of fact quality of 
life issues. 

And as Mr. Lanzillotta said, it is not just the capital costs that 
are listed on the MILCON column. It is the other procurement and 
O&M costs, requests, that total to over $700 million for our troops' 
quality of life, basic living necessities in Iraq. . 

It is a little bit dicey to say, "Well, the Air Force got thts and 
the Army got that." That is totally out of whack, because these ~e 
different kinds of investments. The quality of life investments In
clude, just as we do in the United States, not just MILCON. ~t is 
base operating services; it is the other issues that are going 1nto 
Ir~q right now. 

Mr. ADERHOLT. So one way to look at this is the funding would 
be earmarked for the Air Force, but the benefit would be to the 
Army and for your group too. 

General LUST. I certainly do benefit from that, sir. 
Mr. ADERHOLT. But it is just the way it is being presented, the 

way the funding comes out, it is to the Air Force? 
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BAGRAM PROJECT 

General Fox. I could very easily put the Bagram project, for ex
ample, on his list. He has the presence there. I do not. But the air
craft that fly in and out of there fly directly in support of our Army 
troops. 

Mr. YOUNG. Will you yield for a quick question? 
General Lust, when you made those comparisons of the various 

areas, you did not mention Diego Garcia. Tell us also the joint-

DIEGO GARCIA 

General LUST. Diego Garcia is also, because remember Diego 
Garcia is the one that deals with the communications switch. Obvi
ously that is important to get the aircraft safely over there and to 
have command and control of them, which I am the recipient of it. 

I mean, they may own the aircraft, but the vast majority of the 
stuff, sir, is all my stuff. 

And so, again, while it may be on their list, the end product is, 
if they do not have it, then my troopers are the ones that pay the 
freight. 

Mr. YOUNG. I just wanted to give you a chance to open up that 
issue because you did not mention it. 

General Fox. Jumping in just briefly on Diego Garcia, it not only 
supports his troops through airlift and ~~r refueling f?r that 
airlift, but it also supports our bomber capabthty for the entire war 
effort. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Thank you, Mr. Aderholt. 
I was wondering if you would not mind my taking a spot now 

and if you could yield to me for a quick moment so I can get out 
of here and let somebody else take over, and then we will come 
right back to you. 

If that works out for you. 
Mr. BISHOP. Of course I yield, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. KNoLLENBERG. Thank you very much. I appreciate it. 
I am going to deviate just a little bit too, bec~use. I think this 

question deserves to ~e asked. And I want to bnng 1t up. It ~as 
to do with the 2004 btll. I know that some of us have been danctng 
otT the page, and I recognize that. But I also think that this is one 
question that I believe deserves to be asked. 

As you know, in our respective marks in the Hou~e and the ~en
ate this subcommittee and the House Armed Servtces Comm1ttee 
inciuded most of the projects requested by the President in Europe 
and Korea. Now the other body chose not to include those projects 
in its mark because of a concern, and I think a legitimate one, that 
the requested funds would be going to installations that might 
close as a result of the overseas basing plan. 

Frankly, I had the same concern myself until recently. 
Last week, I received a letter from Secretary Rumsfeld stating 

that projects funded in the amended budget are at locations that 
remain key to the U.S. overseas basing posture. 

Subsequently, just after receiving the letter from the Secretary, 
I met with the Supreme Allied Commander General James ~ones 
who provided me with a list of 10 projects that he says rematn es
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sential to our mission regardless of any final decision on overseas 
basing requirements. 

In the hearings last week, the Secretary said that DOD continues 
to refine proposals for ~e overseas footprint and that . decisions 
have not been finalized etther at the departmental or White House 
~~. . 

Now my question is did that statement contradict the Sec
retary's letter? They w,~~e a day ap~rt, I believe, th~ l_etter we re
ceived last week? And 1f 1t does not, 1f not, why doesn t 1t? 

Mr. DuBois. In my view, Mr. Chairman, there is not a contradic
tion. Let me comment as follows. 

The letter was dated the 24th and you received it, I guess on the 
25th. The testimony was the 24th. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Right. 
Mr. DUBOIS. The Secretary, in answer ~ a. question ~y S~nator 

Feinstein about-and it was her charactenzatton--endunng Instal
lations-and what about your global posture, global presence, glob
al basing, study, strategy and the develo~ments thereof? . 

And she said. "Are not these installations that you are funding 
in"-she was specifically referring to Iraq and the immediate area 
around Iraq-"permanent"? 

And he answered, "In the latter regard, no," underlined, excla
mation point. And with respect to the global posture, global pres
ence global basing strategy, he said, "You are correct, Senator, we 
are i~ the process of finalizing them." . . 

In point of fact, we have had a meetmg almost every smgle week 
since June on this issue. 

Having said that the Secretary and General Jones have tried to 
be clear on those b~es that are mission critical in Europe, in ~er
many in particular. And I know that General Jones has provtded 
you with the letters that actually gave you 10 specific-

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Ten specific. 
Mr. DuBOIS. They are the same 10 that are in the amended 

budget submission. These are the s~e 10 that ~h~ Sect:e~ary. of 
Defense has stated on numerous occasions are nusston-cnbcal In
stallations. . 

Now we are undergoing, as Dr. Farr reminded us, a domestic 
BRAC which will yield its results in the spring of 2005. That do
mestic' BRAC must be informed by an "overseas BRAC," if you will, 
in quotes. . . · h h'

The Secretary intends to Inform .tl,le domest~c B~C Wit ts 
overseas decision final overseas dectsion, sometime In the process 
of next_year wbi~h is when we do these tough analyses, if you will. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. But let me interrupt. Some of these are now. 
Mr. DuBOIS. The now-
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Some are later. 
Mr. DuBors. Heidelberg, Hohenfels, Ram~tein, Spang~~len al!d 

others, these are installations that we constder to be mission cnt
ical. 
~.KNOLLENBERG.Now? 
Mr. DuBois. Now, and for the foreseeable future. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. Right. 
Mr. DuBois. Now the Secretary avoids, and I think understand

ably, using the term "enduring," because that can cause a number 
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of interpre~ations. Foreseeable future, critical missions, foreseeable 
future, I vtew that as being five to 10 years. Does that mean it is 
enduring and therefore will it be there 20 years from now? No. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. No. And we do not expect that. But we do ex
pect, with a greater degree of certainty, the fact that it is imme
diate. It is now. And it is something that should be expected for 
the near term. In my judgment, that means now, that is in the im
mediate future. 

And so in Korea, we have the same concern there about what is 
enduring, what is immediate, what is necessary today? 

Mr. DuBOIS. Right. And in Korea as General LaPorte I believe 
has discussed with you, Camp Humphreys is very important, Camp 
Humphreys is mission critical. Camp Humphreys is going to be 
around for a long time. 

I will say this in front of Chairman Young, that in a conversation 
with the Secretary within the last 24 hours, he understands that 
there is this interpretation or misinterpretation, as the case may 
be. And I did suggest to him that a conversation between himself 
and both Chairman Stevens, Chairman Young as well as the 
MILCON subcommittees chainnen might go a long way to dispel 
that particular interpretation. 

Mr. KNOLLENBERG. I think it might be helpful, I do. 
Well, I do appreciate your response to that. 
Mr. DuBOIS. Not in terms of the responsibilities of the sub

committee. 
Mr. KNOLLENBERG. And again, Mr. Bishop, I apologize. I appre

c~ate your courtesy. And I will extend now to you your allotted 
time. 

Thank you. 
I am also going to yield the chair to Mr. Aderholt. 

. Gentlemen, thank you all very much for being here. I appreciate
It. 

Thank you. 
Mr. ADERHOLT [presiding]. Go ahead. 
Mr. BISHOP. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
Let me take the opportunity to welcome the gentleman and to 

thank you for the job that you are doing on behalf of our troops. 
It is my understanding that thus far some 31 nations have sent 

some 23,000 personnel to Iraq. And that 60 nations have made 
pledges of contributions totaling about $1.5 billion. 

I noticed that in the administration's supplemental request, that 
there is a $390 million request to pay the cost of supporting the 
Polish division, another $390 million to support a potential second 
multi-national division. 

Can you give us some idea of the financial commitment by the 
31 nations who sent troops over to Iraq, in support of their own 
military needs, particularly construction needs. Or is it the admin
istration's intention to fully fund the needs of the international con
tingent as well as our soldiers? 

How much of that $1.5 billion is targeted to support inter
national troops versus reconstruction activities or support for our 
troo_ps? 

Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Yes, I hope I have this straight. Of the $1.4 
billion that we asked for for coalition support, very little of that 
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goes toward the support of the troops right there in Afghanistan. 
The $390 million that you talked about before, that portion of it is 
devoted toward some of the transportation and sustainment costs 
associated with those multinational divisions. 

We do not pay for things like salaries, bonuses and most kinds 
of equipment and things that these divisions bring in. We do pay 
or help with some of the incremental costs associated when these 
nations bring forces into theater to help relieve our forces and also 
provide added security and additional security. 

The $1.4 billion, a lot of that is the reimbursement for nations 
providing us support, like Pakistan in the Afghanistan theater. 

Mr. BISHOP. The answer to my question is that we are assuming 
all of those costs, as opposed to having them pay the cost of their 
sustainment and their transportation and the like? 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. We assume a proportion of the cost. The Polish 
government also has a huge cost that they are paying to have that 
division in Iraq as well. 

Mr. BISHOP. With respect to the military construction requests 
that you are making-

Mr. LANZILLOTTA. There is no projects in here to support the 
multi-national divisions. Now if a division, a unit of a multi-na
tional division, happens to be co-located with American divisions or 
American units, then they will get the benefits. They could get 
some of the benefits associated with our facilities located at that 
installation. 

Mr. BISHOP. Are any of those countries providing any construc
tion costs from which we can get the benefits? 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. I would have to provide that for the record. I 
do not know. 

[The information follows:] 
The nations providin~ military forces to the Polish-led Multinational Division 

Central South for stabibty operations in Iraq are not constructing military facilities 
or installatioiUI in Iraq, or providing funds to build military facilities or installations 
in Iraq. 

Mr. BISHOP. Okay. Let me ask about contracting. There has been 
a great deal of concern among many members of Congress and the 
public on the process that was used to solicit the vendors for recon
struction efforts and military contracts. 

If you could, would you briefly describe the contracting process, 
specifically, the competitive bidding process, if there was one, for 
the projects? 

And two, tell me what role the Army Corps of Engineers has 
played in the contracting process? 

And three, tell me whether or not the costs for these projects are 
higher than they would be in normal circumstances due to cir
cumstances created by the operation or by lack of resources in 
Iraq? 
· It is generally believed that the figures for construction and re

construction in Iraq many times are most costly than construction 
here in the United States would be or than construction would be 
by Iraqi standards over there, the utilization of Iraqi labor. 

Can you kind of give me some clarification or elucidation on 
those matters? 
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Mr. DuBois. Well, certainly, construction cost factors are higher 
in that country for two very simple reasons. Number one, without 
the appropriate levels of electricity, you are not going to be able to 
produce some of the ingredients, if you will, aggregates, cement, 
rebar, that you need for any kind of construction, be it runways or 
schools or housing. Therefore, it has to be shipped in. 

When does that cost factor begin to come down? It begins to come 
down-

Mr. BISHOP. May I interrupt just for a second? 
Mr. DuBOIS. Yes, sir. 
Mr. BISHOP. I was given some anecdotal information about a 

project where they could not get the cement, they were bringing it 
in, for the exact reason that you said. But then they got the Iraqis 
to do it, and they were able to do it for a much, much, much small
er cost figure. 

Mr. DuBois. Well, my understanding is that irrespective of who 
the contractor is and irrespective who the contracting agency is, 
Corps of Engineers or USAID, the principle of hiring as much local 
labor as possible is there. Because the ingredients, however, at this 
time, have to be imported, you have a higher cost factor. 

As many of you know, I was involved with the building of the de
tention facility at Guantanamo. Several of us went down there. You 
have a higher cost factor in Guantanamo, again because, because 
of U.S. government policy, we do not buy from the Castro construc
tion company, we have to import on barges, cement, rebar, concrete 
etcetera. 

Mr. BISHOP. But you could buy from the lraqi-
Mr. DuBOIS. If it were available. And we hope that with security, 

electricity, water and the oil infrastructure improvements that at 
some point at the end of this year, early into next year, 12 to 18 
months from now, we will no longer have to import, and therefore 
the cost factors will go down. 

You also have addressed a very important issue about competi
tion and contracting. 

Mr. BISHOP. Right. 
Mr. DuBois. Ambassador Bremer and Secretary Rumsfeld were 

I think quite clear last week in some 30 or 35 hours of testimony 
in front of seven different committees that the principle of competi
tive contracting is being executed. But one has to go back to the 
war and up to the point in May when we were in major combat 
operations, there were urgent and compelling needs that the Corps 
of Engineers and the Army Materiel Command who had standing 
already competed contracts used to do the immediate and the nee
~~ . 

At this time, those contracts, be they the Brown & Root contract 
that the Corps of Engineers used for oil field reconstruction and re
pair, be it the Bechtel contract that USAID used for civil infra
structure rebuild and repair, are being, even though they do not 
have to be technically, are being recompeted. We also are about to 
announce a telecommunications contract competitively bid. 

So there are two chapters here. And I think one has to go back 
and understand the first chapter which was replete with urgent 
and compelling needs and the chapter that is unfolding now which 
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Ambassador Bremer and Secretary Rumsfeld have said will be 
driven by, wherever possible, competitive contracting. 

Mr. LANZILLO'ITA. And could I add to that, Ambassador Bremer 
now has developed, with the Army as the executive agency, a con
tracting cell right there in Iraq, consisting of 15 people by the end 
of this month. He has named David Nash, a retired admiral, to 
head this program office. It is the goal to ensure that this money 
is executed and openly competed. We have 19 auditors in Iraq and 
Kuwait from DCAA that go through the contracts just to make sure 
that everything is best dollar value. 

And I have heard Ambassador Bremer testify last week when he 
was here to the same question about some of the Iraqis say that 
they can do it cheaper. And his answer, and I guess this is kind 
of hearsay, I was listening to his testimony. But his answer is he 
is not opposed to doing it cheaper. But he feels charged by the 
American people to do it the best and as cheap as possible. And if 
somebody can come to him and show him the way of doing it 
cheaper, then he said he is willing to sit down and talk to them. 

Mr. BISHOP. Would it not also help, in terms of the tremendous 
Iraqi unemployment, help to empower them by eliminating some of 
their unemployment problems, which I understand is a significant 
part. My grandmother used to say an idle mind is the devil's work
shop. And it seems to me that if somebody is working and earning 
some money on some of those contracts that they would be less 
troublesome for the people that we have over there wearing our 
uniforms. 

Mr. LANZILLOTTA. Ambassador Bremer recognizes that. And I do 
not want to speak for Ampassador Bremer, but in testimony he has 
said that he has given unofficial targets to the primes-American 
primes-about how much that he wants them to have Iraqis em
ployed off that contract. 

And that he is trying to get as much Iraqi employment up to do 
that very thing, because be recognizes the fact that for security, if 
these guys are working, then they are not going to be out causing 
trouble in other parts of the country. So he has given the major 
primes goals, per se, to go ahead and hire Iraqis to do that type 
of labor and do that type of jobs right there in country. 

Mr. BISHOP. Mr. Fox seems to want some of my time. Do I have 
any left? 

Mr. ADERHOLT. No, you do not have any time left. [Laughter.] 
Doyouwant-
Mr. YOUNG. No, Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I think we 

have explored this very thoroughly and I appreciate all the re
sponses we have bad. And I thank you very much. 

Mr. ADERHOLT. Mr. Farr. 
Mr. FARR. Thank you very much. I just want to follow up on this. 

I have been trying to watch how we build capacity in these coun
tries. And I have been particularly interested in Colombia. What 
really struck me in Colombia is that a lot of that Plan Colombia 
money is just going to American companies to do essentially what 
Colombians can do. For example, the aerial spraying, American 
planes, American pilots or Latin American pilots hired by Amer
ican companies. 
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President Uribe told us that one of the problems they are having 
is that their best qualified people are leaving the military and leav
ing the government service in the country to come work for the 
Atnerican contractors because their salaries are so much better. 

We closed a base in Fort Ord and had to do cleanup, which was 
pretty basic work. The unexploded ordinance obviously needs spe
cial training, but just the cleanup of the buildings, the environ
mental cleanup. In order to get a contract under American law, 
Federal law, you have to be credibly bonded, and so the local con
tractors could not even stand in line to be qualified to be bidders. 

How do we, using the very sophisticated requirements that we 
have in Federal law really use-and I think you are on the right 
track to build that capacity. And what we need to do is hire all 
those idle people to do this work. But indeed, if the bidders can 
only be sort of American companies and do it by American stand
ards overseas, we are not going to gain a lot of confidence by the 
host country natives who are not getting in on it, who are not bene
fiting from it. 

So is there a way to figure out how much of this $420 million 
is going to end up back in the pockets of the U.S. versus the pock
ets of the host country, because you do have some issues with con
tractors in Iraq. I am not sure that you have that same problem 
in the United Arab Emirates or Qatar or Diego Garcia. I mean, we 
are not under attack and being snipered at in those countries. 

Can we really use this effort to build a much better capacity by 
letting more and more of the work be done by host country nation
als? I think if we do that, it will be a win-win. 

If you are spending the money in Iraq, the American public 
thinks the Iraqis are going to benefit from it, not K Street, but we 
know here in Washington that K Street comes over here and lob
bies for a lot of these contracts. 

Mr. DuBOIS. I think that we are dealing with one of those mar
velous situations where the American people (a) want American 
prime contractors to win, and they do, and (b) hire as many Iraqis 
as possible to execute the labor contracts in country. And I think 
that is what is going to be done. 

Now your question about can we report back to you six months 
from now as to, let's just take the Army's $119.9 million for these 
capital construction. How much is going to be labor? How much is 
going to be equipment? How much is going to be management and 
overhead and expertise? Let's say that labor is a third of the cost, 
how much of that has gone to local labor? I commit to you to try
to monitor that. 

Mr. LANZILLO'M'A. Ambassador Bremer on an earlier testimony 
said to Bechtel that he wanted to get it up to 70 percent. In testi
mony he said he had not gotten it quite there, but he is making 
progress. But he has set these unofficial goals for these companies 
to use local labor to try to do the reconstruction effort there. So 
they recognize it. 

I guess the difficulty here, and it is hard, just like it is for Am
bassador Bremer, to really get a defined number on it, because 
there is no way because of the way the laws are written that you 
can actually force them to do this. They have a certain set of laws 
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that they have to comply with and we have to comply with. And 
we cannot force them outside the realm of those. 

Mr. FARR. My only _point is, and I will just end here, it is some
thing to think about. I think we really need to reexamine our laws 
that prevent us from building capacity. Building capacity is what 
I think saves us from all of these disasters that these countries 
have. I mean, ~oor countries always remain poor and something is 
wrong. Somethtng is broken. And we ought to be able to do a better 
job and fix it. 

Mr. LANzn.LO'M'A. I agree, sir. I believe when we had these laws 
and we were following these laws, we are coming into a new secu
rity situation and finding out different challenges. tha~ 'Ye are now 
facing that we have never faced before. And I think 1t Is probably 
incumbent on all of us to go back and identify these situations and 
look at it and say, you know, at the time we did this, it seemed 
like a good idea, but now maybe we ought to do something dif
ferent. 

Mr. FARR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

HURRICANE ISABEL 

Mr. ADERHOLT. General Lust and General Fox, let me address 
this to you, an issue that has really just surfaced in the last couple 
of weeks, but Hurricane Isabel and the damage that it inflicted to 
your installations. Do you have any primary estimations about the 
damages and the cost it would-

LANGLEY AIR FORCE BASE 

General Fox. Langley Air Force Base sustained major damage; 
231 facilities that had flood damage; 800 trees and most of these 
trees are 40-, 50-year-old trees. And the water was a tidal surge
that came in and caused water heighU; as high as three and a half 
to four feet. They have recovered very nicely with their own people 
and equipment there. But we are still working complete estimates 
on what it is going to take to restore Langley. We do not have that 
number completely refined yet, but we have some preliminary 
numbers. 

General LUST. Sir, obviously the installations we had in the path 
of the storm ran from Fort Bragg up to Fort Meade. And like Gen
eral Fox, we have some preliminary numbers. The severest damage 
we had was to Fort Monroe due to the same thing, the tidal surge.
And it had flooding. Any building that had a basement got flooded, 
and the like. 

So we are working through that. But we have some preliminary 
numbers but not anything I would want to put out in public, be
cause we still have to get some final workup by the engineers. 

Mr. ADERHOLT. Mr. DuBois and Lanzillotta, let me address this 
to you. Has the administration decided whether to send another 
supplemental request to pay for storm damage that occurred dur
ing _the recent hurricane? 

Mr. LANZILLO'ITA. Right now, I know of no plans to do an addi
tional supplemental for this year. But then again, I do not even 
know what the number is. So I think it is way premature-

Mr. DuBoiS. We are waiting to hear from the services. I brought 
all three Assistant Service Secretaries for Installations and Envi
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ronment in on Tuesday and I said I want you to scrub those num
bers. 

I know that some have percolated, you know, to the Pentagon, 
the preliminary. It is the issue of rebuild versus repair.

I will say in one of my other hats, as Mayor of the Pentagon, one 
of the only two military installations that are not owned by a Serv
ice Secretary, in this case owned by the Secretary of Defense, we 
bad some minor roof damage and I lost six trees, which we care 
about because there is an awful lot of concrete and tannac and 
limestone there, and trees are precious. But besides that, we came 
out pretty well in Isabel. 

But we have not seen well-scrubbed numbers from the services 
yet. And I suspect we probably will not for another several weeks. 
At which time we will sit down, take a look at it, probably come 
over here and talk to you all and see what you think. 

But it could have been a lot worse, as we all know, notwith
standing the fact that many of our neighbors went for a long time 
here without electricity. 

Mr. ADERHOLT. Mr. Young, do you have anything else? 
Mr. Farr. 
Mr. FARR. No, thank you. 
Mr. ADERHOLT. Okay. Thank you for coming in this afternoon, 

for your time and we appreciate your testimony. We look forward 
to working with you. 
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